Good morning.

Today we are holding our agency’s second oral argument in a large maximum rate case.  As many of you know, we held the first such argument in September in the case Duke Energy v. CSX, and found that argument to be particularly productive.  
On the one hand, it confirmed that we had properly understood the evidence in certain areas, and on the other, led us to go back and take a second look at other evidence that we thought we had understood.  In both circumstances, the oral argument allowed our agency to engage in a dialogue with the parties to the case and ultimately, better understand the record in these large and difficult matters.

I also look at the success of the oral argument in conjunction with other recent Board innovations, such as the technical conferences which resulted in all technical issues being resolved, and the recent discovery conference where all discovery conference where all outstanding discovery issues were resolved.  The common thread in each of these was greater involvement by Board staff with the parties earlier in the case. And as a result, in my Chairmanship parties should expect that Board involvement in rate cases through the discovery, evidentiary and decisional phases will increase.
However, while these changes have improved the Board’s analysis of these cases, it is still far from perfect.  Just yesterday, the complaining party in the Duke v. NS case filed a motion for the Board to correct several technical errors that it alleges are contained in that recent decision as well as a motion to stay that decision.  We are currently studying the allegations in that motion, and I want to assure the parties that if their motions have merit, then we will grant them.

Prior to today’s argument, I asked the parties to focus on a few core concerns.

First, and most importantly, whether and to what extent factual issues regarding operating expenses and road property investment costs should be determined differently from Duke v. NS.  I would note that most of the issues raised in Duke’s motion are computational, and not decisional.
Second, whether, and to what extent the proposed re-routing of traffic by CPL should be permitted in light of our decision in Duke v. NS;

Third, whether the operating plan submitted by each party is feasible, and

Fourth, whether the Board should alter its current rate reduction methodology.  Of course, such a discussion is dependent upon the Board finding the rates charged here unreasonable.

I understand the parties may also raise issues regarding the proper indexing methodology, technically the differences between the RCAf-A and the RCAF – U, as well as issues regarding the proper method to credit revenue for cross-over traffic.

Procedurally, each side has been given 45 minutes.  I understand that CPL will reserve some of its time for rebuttal.

Again, thank you all for being here, and I look forward to the presentations.

